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CITY OF SALISBURY 
WORK SESSION  

OCTOBER 4, 2021 
 

Public Officials Present 
 

Council President John “Jack” R. Heath Mayor Jacob R. Day 
Council Vice-President Muir Boda Councilwoman Michele Gregory 
Councilwoman April Jackson   

Public Officials Absent 
 

Councilwoman Angela Blake 
 

In Attendance 
 

Housing & Community Development Department (HCDD) Director Ron Strickler, Fire Chief 
John Tull, Nate Sansom, Special Assistant to the Mayor, City Attorney Michael Sullivan, City 
Clerk Kimberly Nichols, and members of the Public. 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
On October 4, 2021 the Salisbury City Council convened in a hybrid Work Session (in 
person and on Zoom Conferencing Video) at 4:30 p.m. in Council Chambers. President 
Heath called for a moment of silent meditation in memory of the recent passing of North 
Beach Councilwoman Jane Hagen and Wicomico County Code Administrator – Town of 
Hebron Town Commissioners President Rick Dwyer. 
 
Non-conforming Use Zoning Exemption program 
 
HCDD Director Ron Strickler reported that a great deal of work was done since the first 
discussed with Council in January 2021. Initially, through HCDD’s rental registration, 
opportunities were identified where improvements to communities not allowed to get 
rental licenses could be made. In the program, blight and vacant properties could be 
eliminated and the current housing shortage addressed by opening up needed properties.  
 
Mr. Strickler discussed the Code amendment which received favorable recommendation 
from the Planning Commission on September 16, 2021. The program would be approved 
for one calendar year. The objectives were to increase property value, provide tax 
revenue, support neighborhood stability, housing, and added revenues for the City. The 
City would have decreased calls for service directly related to vacant properties, and less 
blight and City-absorbed maintenance expenses. The two eligibility requirements for the 
program were: 1) any vacant property that lost its non-conforming use by being vacant 
for one year, and 2) any property that lost its non-conforming use in the last five years. 
The application must be received within twelve months of the passage of the legislation 
and could be extended after twelve months by Council. Property owners would have to 
be in good standing with the City. The application process would go through HCDD and 
Department of Infrastructure and Development (DID). Calls for service would be limited 
to three calls per unit. One unit’s license being revoked would not negatively impact the 
other units on the property. Three exterior code violations would be allowed per year 
subject to inspections. There would be a $500 application fee and an increase in the 
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annual fee of the landlord license registration and rental unit registration from $120 to 
$240. If the property sat vacant for twelve months it would lose its non-conforming use, 
and would keep the property owner encouraged to maintain the property. 
 
Mr. Boda supported the program and asked how many properties would be impacted. Mr. 
Strickler said they identified about twenty properties, but there were probably more.    
 
President Heath asked who would track calls for service and asked for an update on the 
program in six months. Tracking would be between HCDD and the Police Department.  
 
Ms. Jackson asked when the program would begin; Mr. Strickler said in a month. He re-
stated that once the legislation passed the property owner would have a year to apply. 
Once approved, the owner would have twelve months to finish the renovation. Once they 
received the occupancy permit and had tenants it could not sit vacant for more than 
twelve months. It would still require it to be vacant for more than twelve months in order 
to lose the non-conforming use.  
 
Mayor Day said that there was a crisis and everything the City could do for safe and 
affordable housing needed to be done. A vacant home was a further blighting influence 
than a home designed originally as a single-family home and cut up into three or four.  
 
Council reached unanimous consensus to advance the legislation to legislative agenda. 
 
Budget Amendment for Safe Station program 
 
Fire Chief John Tull explained the budget amendment and MOU between the Wicomico 
County Health Department and the Fire Department. The Health Department received 
funding from Mid-Shore Behavioral Health for a Safe Station Program providing 24 hour 
services for treatment and recovery resources. The Fire Department partnered with the 
Health Department to provide non-emergent medical checks to all individuals that enter 
the Safe Station. The Department would invoice the Health Department quarterly for 
$2500. The funds would be used to purchase additional medical supplies and equipment. 
 
Council reached unanimous consensus to advance the legislation to legislative agenda. 
 
Ordinance approving a tax credit for Habitat for Humanity 
 
Nate Sansom, Special Assistant to the Mayor, joined Council to discuss the tax credit to 
assist Habitat for Humanity in rehabilitating and constructing new homes in the City. It 
would be valid for up to five years as long as the property was under development by 
Habitat. Habitat’s average for constructing or renovating properties has been 2.8 years, 
and they would only use about three years of the credit for each property they developed.  
 
The impact to the City would be just over $1,500 per year in lost tax revenue from Real 
Property tax for the 11 eligible properties. Mr. Sansom explained this was done in other 
counties including Anne Arundel, Caroline, St. Mary’s, etc. Municipalities were also 
eligible to create the tax credit to make housing more affordable throughout the City. 
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Mr. Boda asked if water and sewer credits would be issued at that time. Mayor Day said 
there would not be a water and sewer bill. He also asked if the County would partner on 
the credit, and Ms. Hilligoss said that they were waiting on the City to act first. 
 
Mayor Day said the legislation required Habitat to provide an annual report to the City, 
which was not intended to be cumbersome, but to provide information on the properties 
included. There would be additional legislation presented soon to impact Salisbury 
Neighborhood Housing Service which had to be managed differently due to limitations 
in State enabling legislation. This legislation, based on the State enabling legislation, 
enabled the City to do this for Habitat, and Council would be updated on the impact.  
  
Council reached unanimous consensus to advance the legislation to legislative agenda. 
 
Public Comments 
 
Two members of the public discussed the following topics: 
 
Director for Habitat for Humanity shared impact of the legislation, as listed in the attachment 
entitled, “Economic Impact of New Home Construction” which she passed out to Council. 
 
Habitat for Humanity associate Michael Lankford shared the remarks noted in the 
attached letter. (Both attachments are attached and included as part of the minutes.) 
 
Administration Comments 
 
Mayor Day said there would be more legislation introduced and thanked Council. 
 
Mr. Boda thanked Mayor Day for introducing the “Here is Home” package.  
 
Ms. Jackson knew people in these situations, and the information was a lot to absorb. 
She asked Code Enforcement Officers to ensure everyone was living safely and said 
Salisbury should not have twenty blighted / vacant houses where people could be living. 
 
Ms. Gregory thanked Mr. Lankford for the eloquent speech. The legislation would set 
the bar for all cities across the state for years to come. She saw larger cities than 
Salisbury with the ability to do similar as this, but instead criminalized homelessness. 
 
President Heath reminded the skeptics of the “Here is Home” package, “there but for the 
grace of God go I.” He said it was the right thing to do, and was why he ran for Council. 
 
With no further business to discuss, the Work Session was adjourned at 5:14 p.m.  
 
____________________________________ 
City Clerk 
 
____________________________________ 
Council President 
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